Changes to the  Constitution of the Trolleybus Museum Company now renamed NTA(1963) Ltd.
At the Annual General Meeting in April 2012, the TMC Board proposed a complete overhaul of the present constitution of the company, that is to say its Memorandum and Articles of Association.  These were introduced when the company was created in 1968 and have previously been revised in 1999.  From time to time, any organisation needs to ensure that its constitution meets its current needs and this revision was prompted by a change in the law, which was incorporated as the Companies Act 2006.  One useful consequence of this Act was the production of model Articles of Association for companies (a Memorandum now being a minimal requirement), which was taken one step further by the Charity Commission which produced a revision particularly suited to charitable companies such as ourselves.

The Board recommended that new Articles of Association be based on these models with some revisions to suit our particular circumstances.  There is one particular difference from our old M&A, which the Board would like to draw to your attention and that is with regard to the frequency of General Meetings of the Company.  Until the 2006 Act was passed, all companies were required to hold a general meeting annually, but this is no longer the case.  The Board members have for some time been concerned about the poor attendances at our AGMs and before suggesting a reduction in the frequency of general meetings, we have attempted to generate more interest in them by holding them at a number of venues around the country, with an association with trolleybuses.  Thus, we visited Sandtoft in 2008, Dudley in 2009 and Ipswich in 2011.  Although some new faces were welcomed to these meetings, it had no significant effect on the average attendance.  Since 2001, there has only been one meeting at which the number of ordinary members outnumbered the Directors and Officers available to give reports.  This has been very disappointing to those of us who have travelled considerable distances and given up a day of our time to report at these meetings, but, if attendances are low, then we might be entitled to assume that there is a general satisfaction with the way in which the organisation is managed.  
In the light of the change in the law, the Directors recommended a change to Biennial General Meetings in order to observe what effect this might have on attendances and support for the volunteers who carry the burden of office.  It is recognised that general meetings are important and that members should have an opportunity to question Directors and Officers and vote in elections.  However, members might like to note that every election to office for a very long time has been unopposed and that rarely do urgent matters need the attention of the membership as a whole and there is nothing to stop the Board, or the membership, calling for an extra meeting should this become necessary.  Biennial General Meetings will release the volunteer Board members and officers from the obligation to travel so often and to give up time that might otherwise be put to more productive use on behalf of the Company.
The new Articles of Association were inspected and approved by the Charity Commission and were adopted at the AGM on 14th April.  The revision of the M&A has been the responsibility of the Chairman, Robin Symons, and any member wishing to discuss the changes in more detail is invited to contact him.

There is one other important matter that the Board proposed at the AGM and that is to change the name of the company to NTA (1963) Ltd.  Originally set up as the National Trolleybus Association (in 1963), our organisation became a company limited by guarantee in 1968 in the hope and expectation that an operating trolleybus museum might be established.  In order to effect that change, a company was set up with the temporary name the Trolleybus Museum Company, with the intention of changing it to the National Trolleybus Association Ltd, after the merger had been completed.  However, the word National is only allowed in company titles in exceptional circumstances and thus, since then, there has always been some confusion in that both names have been used (because we wished to avoid loosing the link to our original title). Over the years, we have been increasingly referred to as the NTA, and because this has become so well-established the Board proposed this name change at the AGM.
Please also see -

The current Constitution.

